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Town of Urbanna 
Town Council  

Monthly Meeting 
Council Chambers-390 Virginia St. Suite B 

March 14, 2024 
 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER & ROLL CALL 
Mayor Goldsmith called the meeting to order at 6:00pm 
Present-Members of Council 
 Mayor Bill Goldsmith 
 Larry Chowning 
 Merri Hanson 

Beth Justice 
 Sandy Sturgill 
Absent 
 Marjorie Austin 

Alana Courtney 
 
Other Attendees 
 Ted Costin-Town Administrator 
 Andrea Erard-Town Attorney 
 Michele Hutton-Town Treasurer 
 Martha Rodenburg-Town Clerk 
 Members of press and public 
 
All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Councilmember Hanson made a motion to approve the agenda as presented. 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
 Chowning, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 5-0 
 
MINUTES 
Councilmember Hanson made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 16, 2023 and December 14, 2023 
meetings. 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
 Chowning, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 5-0 
 
REPORTS 
Town Administrator 
Mr. Costin reported: 

 The floating dock has been returned and the money has been refunded. 
 The owners of Rosegill cannot allow fireworks to launch due to their insurance carrier informing them they will 

lose their coverage if fireworks are launched from their property. 
o Staff has looked for alternative launch sites large enough to meet safety requirement, and were unable 

to find one. 
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o Launching from a barge is being researched (Barge must be at least 40’x60’) 
o Previous fireworks contract approved at last meeting is now void. 

 
Discussion took place regarding alternative Independence Day activities. 
  
Treasurer 
Michele Hutton presented the Treasurer’s Report for January 2024 
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4 
March 14, 2024 

Mayor Goldsmith noted the Taber Fund balance has gone up since moving some of the money into different funds. 
 
Ninety-nine percent of real estate taxes have been collected, but personal property tax collections is a challenge. 
 
Ms. Hutton reminded Council this year’s military banners can be purchased until April 15th.  There haven’t been as many 
sold compared to prior years.   
 
 
Water Committee 
Mayor Goldsmith reported: 

 Kimley-Horn has been engaged to produce phase 2 bid packages to complete new well. 
 Dependent on timing, the interim loan may need to be extended. 

 
Finance Committee 
Mayor Goldsmith reported: 

 Three bids for trash service have been received and will be presented to Council at the next meeting. 
 Town Hall closing is moving forward. 
 Pool management company quote is within budget requirements. 
 Franktronics will be installing cameras at Taber Park, Waterman’s Park, and the water tower. 
 A protocol for future Taber Fund use and replenishment is being developed. 
 Since the Bank Franchise Tax is tied to real estate tax rates, when Council lowered the real estate tax rates, the 

amount received from the Bank Franchise Tax was less than expected.  Ms. Hutton has requested the bank 
provide her with their calculations used to determine the amount received. 

 
Planning Commission 
Councilmember Hanson informed Council Lewis Hall is now Chair of the Planning Commission, and the March meeting 
did not take place due to lack of a quorum. 
 
Mr. Costin reported a Special Use Application has been received and a public hearing will be scheduled. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
Tammy Putney addressed Council to inquire about several items, including: 

 Removal of utility poles 
 Kayak trail 
 Sidewalk and curb repair 
 Street sign replacement 
 Short-term rentals 
 B-1 ordinance change 

 
COUNCIL/STAFF COMMENT 
Mr. Costin and Mayor Goldsmith responded to Mr. Putney and updated him on the status of his concerns to include: 

 Legislation recently passed by the General Assembly may affect local authority regarding the regulation of short-
term rentals.  

 Mr. Costin is in contact with Dominion. All of their lines have been moved to the new poles.  Breezeline is in the 
process of moving theirs, but Verizon is the biggest hold-up. 

 Most of the VDOT owned sidewalks have been repaired, the Town sidewalk repair will be put in the budget for 
next year as a capital project. 

 Street signs will be replaced by Middlesex County using 911 tax funds, and the matter will be discussed late in 
the meeting during Old Business. 

 The kayak trail map is online, but the website is not user friendly, but it is a work in progress. 
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 The B-1 ordinance is being reworked 
 
Councilmember Chowning spoke more to the process of developing the kayak trail, and it will expand to Perkins and 
Robinson creeks.   
Mayor Goldsmith added he is in contact with Dave Lipscombe about putting a more direct link on the Town website 
once it is more user friendly. 
Councilmember Hanson inquired about the status of the kayak rental kiosk agreement, and relocating the kiosk closer to 
the water. 
B-1 ordinance is being reworked. 
 
Discussion took place regarding the Public Access Authority’s recently hired grant writer.  The share of the Town’s cost is 
to be determined based on the number of localities who participate. 
 
OLD BUSINESS   
Ordinance Number 2024-01 Bad Check Fees 
Mayor Goldsmith gave the background regarding the proposed ordinance which would increase the bad check fee from 
$20 to $50. 
Councilmember Hanson made a motion to adopt Ordinance Number 2024-01 to increase the bad check fee from $20 
to $50 with monies collected to be credited to the general fund. 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
Discussion took place on the procedure Council would have to take, should they change the rate in the future. 
 Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Chowning voted no 
 Motion passed 4-1 
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Street Sign Ordinance 
Andrea Erard gave the background on the proposed ordinance which would repeal the current ordinance and replace it 
with one that mirrors the language of the Middlesex County ordinance.   
Once passed, the process will begin for Middlesex County to replace the Town’s current signs. Staff is requesting 
approval from Council to advertise a public hearing on the proposed ordinance. 
Councilmember Hanson made a motion to authorize a public hearing on the proposed sign ordinance for the April 11th 
meeting of the Urbanna Town Council. 
Chowning, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 5-0 
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NEW BUSINESS 
There was no new business. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
There was no public comment. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
There were no announcements.  

ADJOURN 
Councilmember Hanson made a motion to adjourn  
Councilmember Sturgill seconded 
Chowning, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 

Motion passed 5-0 

Meeting adjourned at 6:43pm 

Submitted by: 

_________________________________ 
Martha J.  Rodenburg 
Town Clerk 
Approved by Town Council 07/11/2024


